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2013 WPFW COMMUNITY ADVISORY BOARD

October 28, 2013 Meeting Notes
Attendees:

· CAB members, in person: Cynthia Hartley (Chair), Chad Alexander (Vice Chair), Keith Braswell (Secretary), Marcel Reid

· CAB members, by teleconference: Barbara Patterson, Perry Redd

· WPFW staff, in person: Vincent “Vinnie” Jack (Volunteer Coordinator)

· Guests, in person: Gloria Turner (Local Station Board member), Aminyah M'Backe (listener member)
On the record at approximately 6:42 pm.

ROLL CALL
Ms. Hartley said that:

· David Vega resigned due to family obligations.

· Thomas Raney had called and advised that he would not be able to attend the meeting.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The members discussed and revised the draft agenda (Attachment 1).  Mr. Braswell moved that the agenda as modified be adopted.  Mr. Alexander seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.

APPROVAL OF AUGUST AND SEPTEMBER MINUTES
The members discussed and revised the draft minutes of the August 2013 meeting (Attachment 2).  Ms. Patterson moved that the minutes as modified be approved.  Mr. Braswell seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.
The members discussed and revised the draft minutes of the September 2013 meeting (Attachment 3).  Ms. Patterson moved that the minutes as modified be approved.  Mr. Braswell seconded.  The motion passed, five in favor, none against, one abstention.

LISTENER COMMENTS
Ms. Hartley said that on October 26 Don Fleppian emailed the CAB, socialjustice@wpfw.org, and Gerri Mahdi, saying that:

· He is producing a show that will be performed at All Souls Unitarian Church on November 21-23.  (editor's note:  The All Souls church calendar lists a “Wisdom Keepers concert” from 7:30 PM to 9:30 PM on November 21-23.)
· The show resonates with the mission of WPFW.

· He is willing to give 12 tickets to each performance to WPFW.  Each ticket is valued at $12 in advance, $15 at the door.

Mr. Fleppian, responding to an email from Ms. Hartley, indicated that he had not received any other replies from WPFW.  Mr. Jack said that he will respond to Mr. Fleppian, and will follow up with the WPFW social justice and public affairs personnel.

Ms. Hartley said that on October 17 “Quiet Storm” emailed the CAB an article about the request for proposals for a WBAI Lease Management Arrangement and possible sale.  Ms. Hartley:

· Said that she responded to the email, promising to bring it to the attention of the CAB.

· Summarized the article for the CAB.

· Offered to forward the article to CAB members.

Ms. Reid said that:

· She sent the same article to the CAB three or four weeks ago, as background information.

· She has emailed things to WPFW news, but never gotten a response.

· Email sent to WPFW occasionally bounces.

Mr. Jack said that:

· Returning to use of wpfw.org email was one of Michelle Price-Johnson's (the interim General Manager) priorities when she started at the station.

· The email accounts have now been set up, and testing has begun.  The accounts (e.g. TJordan@wpfw.org for Tiffany Jordan) should be working now.

In response to questions from Ms. Hartley, Mr. Jack promised to provide an updated staff email list, and said that he is looking into the possibility of setting up a CAB@wpfw.org account.

Ms. Hartley said that Cecelia Davis has been emailing the CAB since July, inquiring about WPFW thank you gifts from 2011 and 2012 that she has not received.  Tiffany Jordan responded to Ms. Davis on a couple of occasions, but the gifts have still not been delivered.  Ms. Hartley tried to call Ms. Davis before the CAB meeting, but Ms. Davis had already left her office for the day.

Ms. Hartley said that at the August 2013 CAB meeting Yaya Fanusie said that he wants to do an African bazaar and arts and crafts show as a fundraiser for WPFW, but hadn't been able to get a response from the staff.  John Hughes responded by giving Mr. Fanusie his personal email address.  Over the last two months Mr. Fanusie sent approximately 12 emails, none of which has been answered.  Mr. Jack said that:

· Resolution of thank you gift issues and responses to listener inquiries is a staff priority at the moment.

· There was a meeting earlier in the day to find a way to improve the processes, e.g. use volunteer help.

· Mr. Hughes probably transitioned to administrative leave status before he could respond to Mr. Fanusie.

· Events like Mr. Fanusie's could be addressed by the Local Station Board's Outreach and Development Committee.

Mr. Braswell said that the thought that Antonn Muhammad was supposed to take information about Mr. Fanusie's event and about the U Street Jam and incorporate it into a fund raising presentation to be made at the September meeting.  Ms. Hartley replied that:

· Mr. Muhammad was not at the meeting at which Mr. Fanusie spoke.

· A fund raising plan is indeed overdue.

Ms. Hartley read from three additional email comments:

· The first listener complained about the pre-emption of Saturday programming during the recent fund drive, saying that the substitute programs will not yield additional revenue and have disrupted his (or her) entire day.

· The second listener said that he (or she) is troubled by the station's programming being increasingly geared toward alternative health and conspiracy theories that attract only a very narrow audience, and hopes that regular programming will be restored.

· James Mathias complained about a long segment on Carribbeana that promoted gambling. 

Mr. Perry asked about the process the CAB uses for responding to emails.  Ms. Hartley replied that:

· The CAB does not get much email.

· She reviews the emails periodically and replies when they are relevant to the CAB or when there is something the CAB can do to assist the person that sent the email.

· Mr. Jack and Andre Bellamy (the former CAB secretary) also have access to the CAB email.

· It would be appropriate for Mr. Braswell to be given access to the CAB email, and possibly even to respond to it.  She will give Mr. Braswell the password to the account.

· She welcomes a discussion of the email response process.

· There are very few CAB emails that the CAB can act upon. However, she can and does forward emails to cognizant staff personnel, and then follows up to ensure that appropriate action was taken.

· She maintains an Excel spreadsheet on which she records, for each CAB email:

· The name of the person who sent the message.

· An excerpt from the message.

· The general category of the message.

She will pass the spreadsheet to the CAB Secretary.

Mr. Perry thanked Ms. Hartley for her diligence, and proposed that the email response process be formally documented.  Ms. Patterson agreed to draft a process for consideration at the next CAB meeting.  (editor's note: CAB Resolution 2009-003, adopted on 16 November 2009, prescribes a process for responding to listener comments.)
Ms. M'Backe said that:

· She has been listening to WPFW since the 1980's, and has been an active member in the last couple of years.

· During the summer the LSB authorized a strategic planning process.  She agreed to be the volunteer coordinator for it.

· The process is now beginning, and she is inviting wide community participation including the CAB.

Ms. Hartley thanked Ms. M'Backe, and noted that this CAB meeting is the culmination of an extended planning process.  Once the plans and procedures are in place the CAB will be able to focus on its assigned programming and policy review functions.

U STREET JAM
Ms. Turner:

· Said that the LSB's annual U Street Jam fundraiser started four years ago.  The first event netted $6,600.  The second one was grossly oversold, and netted $16,000.  The third event was more tightly controlled, and netted $13,000.

· Asked each CAB member to sell three tickets to the 2013 Jam.

· Said that Mr. Vega:

· Purchased a CAB table at the 2013 Jam.

· Directed that two tickets be given to each of Mr. Redd, Alvernon Garey, Ms. Hartley, and Mr. Alexander, with instructions that they in turn give the tickets to less fortunate people who otherwise would not be able to attend the Jam.

· Distributed posters, postcards, and tickets.

· Said that 16 or 17 tables have already been sold.  She is confident that the event will sell out.

· Said that Lamont (editor's note: of Lamont's Entertainment Complex) will be providing food again this year, at $8/plate, $10 with dessert.

· Said that Prince Hall, which provides the facility at no cost to WPFW, gets the revenue from the bar.
Ms. Hartley said that Mr. Jack had sent an email asking for volunteers to assist at the Jam, and asked if any CAB members will be available.
Mr. Perry asked if the listener survey could be distributed at the Jam.  Ms. Hartley said that she had discussed the survey idea with Ms. Turner, and that she concurred with the concept.  In response to a question from Mr. Braswell, Mr. Perry said that the survey cards will be ready in time for the Jam.

BYLAWS
The CAB members discussed and modified the draft revised Bylaws (Attachment 4).  It was agreed that the modified document would be distributed by email, the members would review it, and then vote on it.

CAB MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION
The CAB members discussed and modified the draft revised membership application.  Mr. Braswell moved that the document as modified be approved.  Ms. Patterson seconded.  The motion was approved unanimously.

CAB WEBSITE REDESIGN
Discussion of the draft revised CAB Web page was tabled due to lack of time.

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 8:44 PM.
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Agenda for WPFW Community Advisory Board

Monday, October 28, 2013 - 6:30 p.m.

Martin Luther King Jr. Library
‬‬‬‬‬
· Roll Call

· Approval of Agenda

· Adoption of August and September Minutes

· Listener Comments

· U Street Jam 

· Bylaws 

· CAB Membership Application

· CAB Website Redesign

2013 WPFW COMMUNITY ADVISORY BOARD

August 15, 2013 Meeting Minutes
Attendees (in person): Cynthia Hartley (Chair), Keith Braswell (Secretary)

Attendees (via phone): Barbara Patterson, Perry Redd, David Vega

WPFW Staff: Vincent “Vinnie” Jack (Volunteer Coordinator), John Hughes (General Manager)
On the record at approximately 6:35 pm.

ROLL CALL
Thomas Raney and Alvernon Garey were absent with excuse. Tony Sadler, Atonn Mohamad, Chad Alexander were absent without excuse. All other members were present. A quorum was reached.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Mr. Braswell made a motion to adopt the agenda. Ms. Patterson seconded the motion.

ADOPTION OF MEETING MINUTES
Pursuant to review, a motion to approve the  July15, 2013 meeting minutes was made by Mr. Reid and seconded by Mr. Braswell. The minutes were approved by unanimous vote with no abstentions. 

COMMUNITY FEEDBACK AND INPUT TO LSB
Mr. Rashid presented to the CAB information on a building located on Benning Road NE in Ward 7 that is available for purchase as an option for the future home of WPFW. Ms. Hartley advised Mr. Rashid that the CAB does not have the jurisdiction to undertake issues related to the relocation of the station. This matter falls under the purview of the LSB’s relocation committee. Mr. Redd added that since Mr. Rashid has brought this up on several occasions and as Mr. Rashid is part of the listener community, we are not going to ignore his concern. The CAB is working on a way to ensure that community concerns are brought to the attention of the appropriate party. Mr. Braswell asked Mr. Hughes for the contact information of the relocation committee. Mr. Hughes informed the CAB that Michael Byfield is the chair of the relocation committee. Mr. Braswell asked what the means of communication has been between the relocation committee and the station management and who signs off facility choices. Mr. Hughes indicated that he has visited potential facilities that have been presented to him by the relocation committee, but the Pacifica National makes the final determination on facilities. 

Mr. Yaya Fanusie indicated that he has left several messages for Mr. Hughes and Ms. Tiffany Jordan, Director of Development, regarding a fundraiser that members of the African community wish to hold for WPFP, but has received no response. Mr. Hughes replied that he has not received any messages regarding this topic and offered his email address, john_hughes01@comcast.net, for Mr. Fanusie to contact him directly. 

Community Outreach Committee
Mr. Redd provided a preliminary report for the community outreach committee. The key issues were listed as committee objectives, outreach tools, on the ground efforts, outreach evaluation, and reporting our work. Approaches to gather feedback from the community include email surveys, physical surveys, PSAs, and airtime. Constituency building requires on air announcements, perhaps a 30 minute CAB segment where members of the CAB could voice concerns of the community. This allows the community to know that their concerns are being heard. Outreach tools and methodologies include the Morning Brew, developing an means of open communication between the CAB and the LSB, and increased access to information from staff. The CAB should have a presence at various events in order to allow the community an opportunity to present their concerns and comments as well as for the CAB to survey the listeners. Perhaps a “jazz in the park” event could be held whereby CAB members can survey listeners about their views on the station. Ms. Jordan had informed Ms. Hartley that she would welcome assistance from the CAB to collect members’ emails addresses into a list serve that would be the source of a mass email campaign. Surveys must also be evaluated and quantified, when possible, in order to inform our decisions. Outreach conclusions should be written, signed and dated, and include relevant outreach/survey details. Collaboration with the LSB should be communicated via email or during the LSB meetings. Approval of the program director nor general manager are required to approve or provide input to the CAB efforts as quoted by the Corporation for Public Broadcasting requirements which state, “The composition of the Community Advisory Board must reflect its independent role, and may not include members of the station staff or governing body in anything other than an ex officio or administrative capacity.”  

Mr. Vega expressed a concern regarding whether access to member email addresses would be proprietary and not available to the CAB. Ms. Hartley replied that she discussed with Tiffany Jordan who expressed that she did not have the resources to compile email addresses into a platform, such as MailChimp, so that mass outreach could be facilitated. Mr. Hughes indicated that while the station could not provide a list of members to the CAB, it could facilitate communications for the CAB to communicate to membership. Mr. Perry asked why does Mr. Hughes have concerns with the CAB having access to the membership list when the CAB is a part of the station and moreover, this information is required to reach out and communicate with listeners to obtain their input for community concerns and programming. Mr. Hughes replied that if there is any communication that needs to be distributed and uses the membership list, the station has no issues in providing assistance to the CAB to facilitate the communication. 

GENERAL MANAGER REPORT 
The station’s tower at American University is still in progress. It is anticipated that the process will be completed in one to two weeks and we can resume broadcasting on the main transmitter at full power. However, the main transmitter is undergoing maintenance, which will require us to continue operating at the backup transmitter. It has recently been learned that there is an issue with the antenna, which will require a substantial inspection, which is expensive. American University intends to build a new tower, subsequently absorb the cost of the new tower and the station would potentially be relocated to the new tower at no cost to the station.  

Mr. Hughes provided the PNB with a list of the expenses related to the relocation. He informed the PNB and LSB what expenses he believed to be appropriately allocated to the Leonard grant for relocation expenses.

The mini fundraiser campaign resulted in $56,714   in revenues for the month of July. The spring membership drive has a fulfillment rate of 72%. $182,282 was collected in revenue. $245K was pledged. The second week of fundraising (week 1 of July) resulted in $78,464 of which $40,958 was collected. August week 1 received $18015 in pledges and received $9500 thus far.

Starting August 21 WPFW will commemorate the 50th Anniversary of the March on Washington. Starting tomorrow there will be a Pacifica wide fundraising campaign for the Pacifica archives. Starting Tuesday, a WPFW fundraising campaign will kickoff using speeches and interviews from the archives related to the March on Washington.

Mr. Braswell asked what was the status of the funds raised for the building fund in previous fundraising campaigns. Mr. Hughes responded that the money raised has been recorded so that the station could transfer the money to the building fund once its budget commitments have been met. Pledges for the building fund has been earmarked, but it is not a separate account. 

The next full fundraiser is September 8 – 28. Ms. Hartley asked about the net proceeds from the July fundraiser in light of the upcoming and more substantive September fundraiser. More specifically, she asked how much of the $78,464 is net revenues and how much is expenses. Mr. Hughes said that for the September meeting he would report out on the net revenues from the July fundraiser and the amount of restricted funds raised for the capital campaign in years past.

Mr. Braswell noted that the fundraiser kicks off on September 8, which is the same date as the Adams Morgan festival, and asked if the station could have a table. Mr. Hughes replied that in previous years the station has had a presence and broadcasted live from the festival. Additionally, the Rosslyn festival is the day before and WFPW has been provided with a tent from which major donors could enjoy the festival. It is hoped that the CAB could help staff the table. Kitea Stitt and Tiffany Jordan are coordinating this event. 

Ms. Hartley asked if there were any other events that the CAB should plan for other than the Adams Morgan festival, the Rosslyn Jazz Festival and the U Street Jam. Mr. Hughes replied that the next fund-drive after September will be in December. It is anticipated that several events connected to the December drive that the CAB can support. Moreover, Mr. Hughes asked the CAB to consider a fundraiser connected to the December drive. 

Mr. Vega asked for verification on an issue that arose when a programmer allowed a barred individual to broadcast from the station and the individual later stole properly from the landlord. Mr. Vega asked if this did happen and what policies were in place to mitigate against this happening in the future. Moreover, are we in jeopardy of being evicted because we are on a month-to-month lease and staff is violating policy. Mr. Hughes replied that there is not a policy per se, but there is a requirement that management make a determination about behavior, particularly behavior that is detrimental to the station. Mr. Hughes replied that he and the landlord meet regularly on every incident that affects the station. The station is subject to any and all incidents that are violations whether they violate process and procedure the facility to those that are more criminal in nature. The station is vulnerable and looking to fortify its lease arrangement outside of a month-to-month lease. Moreover, the landlord is a tenant that is also subject to performance standards.

Ms. Patterson asked if the newsletter was the best way to keep CAB members apprised of WPFW events. Mr. Jack replied that it is. Mr. Hughes added that Katia Stitt is responsible for community engagement events ranging from the Rosslyn Festival to the Green Festival. Ms. Hartley asked if there is a calendar of events. There presently is not.

Mr. Braswell asked when the station would have a full-time program director. Mr. Hughes indicated that there is a line item in the budget for a program director. Currently we have a program coordinator, but the plan is to hire one.

Bylaws Committee Report
The bylaws committee was thanked for their input. The committee chair has compiled their inputs and will submit them back to the committee for a final review. The current timeline is for the CAB to review the bylaws in advance of the September meeting, hold a discussion on the bylaws during the September meeting, and either vote to amend the bylaws during the September meeting or submit suggestions for revisions which would then be approved or rejected in October.

NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held Monday, August 19, 2013. 

2013 WPFW COMMUNITY ADVISORY BOARD

September 16, 2013 Meeting Minutes
Attendees (in person): Cynthia Hartley (Chair), Chad Alexander (Vice Chair), Keith Braswell (Secretary), Atonn Mohammed, Barbara Patterson, Thomas Raney, Perry Redd, Marcel Reid, Alvernon Garey

WPFW Staff: Vincent “Vinnie” Jack (Volunteer Coordinator), 
On the record at approximately 6:35 pm.

ROLL CALL
David Vega was absent with excuse.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Mr. Redd asked to have the outreach committee report out added to the agenda. Mr. Reid made a motion to adopt the agenda. Mr. Mohamed seconded the motion and it was unanimously approved

COMMUNITY FEEDBACK AND INPUT TO LSB
Dan from Annapolis was very disappointed when he could not get Democracy Now the station on the air from Annapolis. He heard part of it today for the first time and is pleased.

Eric Ramey stated that Yves Point du Jour, LSB Chair, was in violation of orders from the Interim Executive Director, Summer Reece, not to discuss Mr. Hughes’ absence from the station. He added that the CAB has a judiciary responsibility to advise the LSB on its direction and faults. The fact that the CAB has not done so, is gross negligence on the part of the CAB. 

BOARD NOMINATIONS
The CAB has three members who are rotating of the board after four years of service – Alvernon Garey, Perry Redd, and David Vega. This leaves the CAB with seven board members, the minimum required for a working CAB. Subsequently, the CAB needs to recruit new board members. Last year Vinnie singlehandedly recruited new board members. Cynthia and Vinnie had previously discussed revising the application process. The floor was open for comments from the CAB.

Keith agreed that the application needs to be updated. The application only provides a small amount of knowledge of what it needs to be a CAB. Perhaps there is a way to incorporate on the website what is involved in being a CAB member. Alternately, we can canvas our listeners at different events to inform them about the CAB while simultaneously informing those that don’t listen to the station what the station is all about.

Keith added that while volunteering at the Rosslyn Jazz Festival there were several people who expressed an interest in volunteering with the station. Moreover, almost everyone he spoke to indicated that they are tired of listening to the station’s internal affairs. 

Barbara agreed that posting the responsibilities of the CAB should be posted on the website and we can recruit at external events.

Alvernon stated that if we ever finalized the community comment/survey cards, we would have an abundance of potential CAB members.

Thomas indicated that he does not believe he will be able to continue his time on the CAB due to his work schedule. 

Atonn suggested we pull from our own contact list. We need people that are community oriented and action oriented. The key issue with committees is that there are interpersonal issues that prevent progress, albeit not with the CAB. The CAB is very calm compared to other groups. There needs to be ownership of tasks and focus on what needs to be done to take us to the next level. 

Perry state that we should be using the various groups that are invited to be on the air e.g. the taxi drivers, latino youth, etc. and make a pitch to consider joining the board. We need to get nice t-shirts or incentives to bring in new members.

By the next meeting, Cynthia and Vinnie will revise the application process for recruiting board members. If we finalize our outreach plan by the next meeting, we could open the application process. Keith asked if the bylaws would be final by the time the new board members come on board. Cynthia confirmed that it would. The bylaws will be ready for comment and vote by our October meeting

LSB CHAIR REPORT
As of the past Friday, John Hughes has been put on administrative leave and is being replaced by an interim General Manager, Michelle Price. Ms. Price assisted in the relocation in February. The reaction from programmers and board members has been positive.

At the recent LSB meeting, the budget was the main point of discussion.  It was passed with a significant majority of the vote.

There are several fundraising events planned, including the one planned by David Vega. There was a disagreement between David and John regarding the logistics of the event. With John on leave, David is free to proceed with the plans of his event. The U Street Jam is November 9. The CAB is expected to fully participate. 

Llona Alias is also planning a fundraising event, but the details are not currently available. 

Michelle will attend the next CAB meeting and discuss her priorities. She has quite a bit on her plate and needs at couple of weeks to get settled.

The station is in a critical financial situation. Yves has asked all the programmers to try to exceed their goal. The overall goal is $450K. 

All programmers have been instructed not to have any discussion at all about John Hughes. Yves received a call from The City Paper and Yves told him that he will not discuss John Hughes. 

Keith asked about the Concerned Members and Supporters and how they will be contained in their public discussions. Yves responded that he has already addressed some comments from CMS members and will continue to do so.

Cynthia asked if a time frame to start looking for a permanent general manager been established. Yves responded that they have not even begun this process. It will take at least 6 – 9 months to address the current and urgent issues facing the station.

Marcel asked where Ms. Price will be staying because a hotel is going to be extremely expensive. Yves responded that this has not been addressed yet. Marcel stated that the station is now carrying two salaries, which is not sustainable. She asked that the CAB be informed how long this will continue. 

Perry commented that a lack of information leads to a decrease in moral. He hopes that the station will find a way to address questions regarding management in order to re-instill confidence. 

Keith asked for a copy of the LSB meeting minutes. Yves noted that the LSB recently approved five months of meeting minutes and they can be provided to the CAB.

Marcel commented on the differences between the CAB and the LSB.  The LSB does not have fiduciary responsibility for the station. The PNB has fiduciary responsibility; therefore it has director’s insurance. The CAB is here to protect and track the funds of the CPB. Cynthia replied that the CAB’s responsibilities do not entail authority over the daily management or operation of the station. The CAB’s role is solely to be a vehicle for the community to provide input to the LSB, assume responsibilities as delegated by the LSB, and ensure the policies of the station are meeting the educational and cultural needs of the station. The LSB’s responsibility is solely to approve the budget and select a GM. 

Atonn asked how much debt the station is carrying, in light of the fact that Yves said it would take nine months to get affairs in order. Yves said that he does not know currently because more unpaid bills are being uncovered.

Cynthia asked that in light of the former GM stating he was not responsible for the finances, and the business manager recently resigned so it is unclear what his responsibilities were, and the Development Director who should be aware of revenues and expenses for proceeds, but is not paying for revenues, who is responsible for paying the expenses of fundraisers. Yves said decisions to issue payment lie with the GM. 

Community Outreach Committee
The listener survey contains 17 questions. It is on a 5x8 card, intentionally designed to be compact. It has a question asking if one wants to be a volunteer and if so how. This could be finalized and implemented during the U Street Jam on Nov 9 in order to get listener feedback.

The outreach committee was surveyed for their input into the CAB objectives regarding objectives, tools, on the ground efforts, evaluations, and reporting our work. We also want to engage the LSB as we undertake outreach. Have the LSB work in conjunction with the CAB to engage with our listeners. 

In asking whether an evaluation of the survey was necessary, some responded it was. It needs to be quantified when possible in order to set goals and exceed them during subsequent CABs. 

In which format should we report our work? It needs to be written with our objectives defined and the result of our objectives. The results must also be reported to the LSB so that they can be attuned to what we are doing.

Cynthia asked about surveys for those who are not listeners? What kind of questions can we ask of them? Keith said we should ask what type of radio do you listen to? Mr. Rainey provided examples of different programmers that we could introduce listeners to, based on the individual’s personal radio interests.

Outreach members were asked to email their suggestions for additional survey questions – to listeners and non-listeners – to Perry by September 27. We want survey questions that are friendly, relevant, and lead to answers that people would not find too personal. 

Fundraising Committee
Atonn has had some discussions with David regarding the house party. He also discussed hosting a fundraiser at his friend’s house, where we could invite corporate donors; however, there are regulatory issues at the Pacifica level that preclude corporate sponsorship. Atonn want to ensure that this was as simple as possible. Therefore, he reached out to some of his contacts with the Congressional Black Caucus who could support WPFW on an individual level. 

Atonn also mentioned a plan similar to the Red Cross’ approach whereby we ask members to text a certain number and automatically donate $10. 

Perry suggested while corporations are not our friends, we could reach out to our personal contacts, small businesses, or non-profits with whom we are engaged. That said, we have to make a deadline and stick to it. We need to make a deadline for ourselves and be responsible to it. 

Chad expressed concern about getting contributions from the corporations because we are a community based and community supported radio station. Once we get into corporate stations it is a slippery slope. Corporations now have a platform to push their agenda and with a politicized station such as WPFW, if we say something corporations do not like, they will pull their funding.

Cynthia asked that before Atonn moves forward with his fundraising event and requests financial contributions, he drafts a proposal that outlines the location, time frame, anticipated revenues, expenses, assistance needed, number of volunteers, activities / entertainment, food, ticket price, etc. Atonn said that he could provide a plan to us by October 12.

Bylaws Committee Report
All members of the committee have provided input to the revised bylaws and the revisions have been compiled. The preliminary draft was distributed and we are awaiting final inputs. Once that has been done a final draft will be distributed to the board by Saturday, October 5. Questions about the bylaws can be sent to Cynthia so that we can allow time for other agenda items such as the community outreach plan and electing new board members.

Other
Keith said the fundraising committee needs to bring the programmers into the discussion on fundraising once a proposal has been established. Additionally, we need to update the CAB site, including a photo and bio of members. 

Perry indicated that he has a draft issues piece that included new shows, program evaluation tools, on air music selection, and the programming director, which he sent to the members of the programming committee, but he never received a response. He will email the committee again with a deadline by which to respond to the initial email. 

NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held Monday, October 21, 2013. 
WPFW COMMUNITY ADVISORY BOARD
INTRODUCTION
All public broadcast stations receiving funds from the Corporation for Public Broadcasting (CPB) are required by law to have a Community Advisory Board (CAB).  The CAB’s role is strictly advisory. It has no authority over the daily management or operation of the station. 

The function of WPFW’s CAB is to review the station’s programming goals, services provided by the station, and any significant policy decisions made by the station. The CAB is a vehicle for the community to effectively provide input to the LSB. The CAB may also assume other responsibilities as delegated by the station’s governing body i.e. the Local Station Board (LSB). The CAB shall advise the LSB and the Program Director with respect to whether the programming and other policies of the station are meeting the specialized education and cultural needs of the communities served by the station, and may make recommendations it deems appropriate to meet those needs. 

DEFINITIONS
“Pacifica National Board” is the governing body of Pacifica Foundation Radio.

“Local Station Board” is the governing body of WPFW.

“Staff” is any paid employee of WPFW or unpaid programmer or host of WPFW. 

“Officers” are individuals elected to the position of Chair, Vice Chair, or Secretary. 

ARTICLE I --- PURPOSE
The CAB deliberates independently of WPFW’s station management and the Local Station Board. 

It determines its own agenda, selects its own members, and elects its own leadership.

Its responsibilities include:

· Biannually reviewing WPFW’s programming goals; 

· Evaluating WPFW’s progress towards these goals; 

· Reviewing the impact on the community of significant policy decisions made by the station;

· Assisting the station in being responsive to community needs.

How these tasks are carried out for the new term will be determined at the end of the previous term according to the CAB’s strategic plan.

ARTICLE II --- ORGANIZATION 
The CAB will be comprised of a minimum of 7 members and a maximum of 11 with two alternates selected. Five members are required for a quorum.

In compliance with the other Pacifica boards, the CAB is a non-hierarchical board. It contains no executive committee. All board members have equal standing.

No paid or unpaid staff member of WPFW or Pacifica is permitted to participate on the CAB.

CAB members will not be compensated for their service on the board. 

No CAB member shall serve simultaneously on the LSB.

All prospective board members will submit an application to the CAB’s membership committee. The CAB will work to ensure that these members are representative of its listening audience. Applications for board membership are solicited in September and October. Membership on the Board is dependent on simple majority vote (50% of CAB voting plus 1 additional vote) of the CAB. The vote for selecting new members takes place in November.  

New CAB terms begin in January. CAB members shall serve one two-year term, with the option to renew their service for one more consecutive term. The maximum continual service on the CAB is two two-year terms, totaling four years. After serving four years a mandatory one-year break from the CAB is required.

Board members approved subsequent to a special recruitment initiated by the CAB shall serve until the end of the term, which shall be less than a full two-year term. The board members selected under special recruitment shall have the opportunity to renew their service for one more consecutive term. 

Removal from board
CAB members can be removed from the board if any of the following occur: 1) the member resigns, 2) the member becomes appointed to an elected political office, 3) the member has three unexcused absences, 4) inactive participation on the CAB, 5) a two-thirds written vote by current CAB members. Three unexcused absences may disqualify a Board member from completing the current term. Unexcused absences and inactive participation are determined by the CAB on a case-by-case basis.  Service may resume in accordance with application procedures for a new term. 

ARTICLE III--- GOVERNANCE
Meetings and business of the Board shall be presided over and conducted by the Chair. 

The Program Director, General Manager or any staff member designated by the Program Director may serve as the staff representative for the CAB. 

Officers
Officers for the upcoming term will be elected from and by board members of the term in session. 

The Chair will be selected for one term by the Board membership.

The Board shall also select:

· A Vice Chair, who will preside over Board meetings in the absence of the Chair, and who will be responsible for promoting Board meetings to the general public;

· A Secretary, who will take minutes at each meeting and submit the necessary documentation to the staff representative. The secretary shall maintain a list of members’ terms that will be updated yearly.

Meetings
The board will meet the third Monday of every month. If circumstances prevent the board from meeting on the third Monday of the month, the board may meet on the fourth Monday of the month. 

Meetings on odd months must be held in person. Meetings on even months may be conducted via telephone, Skype, or other means of communication.

All meetings will be open to the public and must be announced at least ten (10) days prior to the meeting.

ARTICLE IV – COMMITTEES
CAB committees serve to focus on developing the strategy and plan for specific initiatives of the CAB and provide recommendations to the CAB for future action. There are four standing CAB committees – Bylaws, Membership, Community Outreach, and Programming. Members of the CAB are required to serve on at least two of the four committees.

CAB officers or a majority vote of the CAB can establish ad hoc committees, such as a fundraising committee, as needed.  Ad hoc committees of the CAB must meet and reach quorum within 60 days of being established.
ARTICLE V --- RECORD KEEPING
Minutes for each meeting will be distributed to all members and to the staff representative. Minutes must be made available at the station and posted on the station's website.

Minutes of each meeting, as well as a roster of attendees, and a copy of the Public Service Announcement announcing the meeting, must be given to the Program Director within a week of the approval of the minutes, and retained by the CAB for documentation purposes. Documents should be in hardcopy or PDF if electronic.

ARTICLE VI --- AMENDMENTS
The bylaws are to be fully reviewed every other year, during years ending in an odd number. Recommendations for amendments to the bylaws will be provided to the chair of the bylaws committee. To be considered for a vote, amendments must be presented to the CAB at least ten (10) days in advance of the meeting at which the amendment will be put to a vote. Amendments to the bylaws require a simple majority vote of the CAB members present at the meeting.

1819 L Street NW, 7th Floor

Washington, DC 20036

COMMUNITY ADVISORY BOARD APPLICATION
Please submit your resume with your application

Name  













Address  












City    






  State  

  Zip  



Home Phone  





  Mobile  





Email  













How long have you been listening to WPFW?  Why do you listen?
What are your favorite programs?
Have you ever volunteered with WPFW? If yes, in what capacity?
Do you volunteer with other nonprofit organizations? If so, which one?
Have you ever served on an advisory board or board of directors? Which one(s) and when? What was your role? What were your accomplishments?
What would you want to accomplish through your involvement on the CAB? What are your strengths and skills in this regard?
The CAB works with through 4 committees – Outreach, Programming, Fundraising, Bylaws & Membership. On which two committees do you prefer to serve and why?
How do you believe WPFW can be more involved in the community?
How do you think the CAB should help assess the community's wants and needs?
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